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Notice of Annual General Meeting 
 
NOTICE is hereby given to all members of Rowing British Columbia that the 2020 
Annual General Meeting will be held on Sunday, November 14, 2020 in an online 
format beginning at 1:00 PM (PST).  
 
The business of the meeting shall include: 

x Acceptance of the Auditor’s Report & Audited Financial Statements for 
2019-20; 

x Appointment of Auditors for 2020-21; 
x Election of President and Directors at Large;  
x Updates from Rowing BC Board, Staff, Committees and Taskforces; 
x Other business. 

 
For full AGM details, please visit  
https://rowingbc.ca/2020-conference-and-annual-general-meeting/. 
 
  

https://rowingbc.ca/2020-conference-and-annual-general-meeting/
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Annual General Meeting Agenda 
 

1. Call to Order  
 

2. Reading of the Meeting Notice 
  

3. Verification of Credentials  
 

4. Roll Call  
 

5. Approval of the Agenda  
Motion approving Agenda of 2020 AGM  
 

6. Approval of Minutes of the 2019 AGM  
Motion approving minutes of the 2019 AGM  
 

7. President’s Report 
 

8. Treasurer’s Report  
 

9. Auditors’ Report and Financial Statements  
Motion accepting Auditor’s Report and Audited Financial Statements for 
the year ending March 31, 2020.  
 

10. Election of President and Directors at Large  
Motion confirming acclamation of President and Directors at Large  
 

11. Appointment of Auditors for 2020-2021  
Motion approving Auditors for 2020-2021 
  

12. New Business  
 

13. Adjournment  
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2020 Annual General Meeting and Conference Schedule 

Prior to the pandemic, Rowing BC was preparing a one day, in-person, multi 
stream conference, designed to meet the diverse needs of our members and 
stakeholders. However, in pivoting to the virtual environment as a response to the 
pandemic, we recognize there’s a limit to how many hours you can spend engaged 
in front of the computer all on one day! 

Instead, we have condensed our conference to include just over two hours of 
content on the primary day and will offer the other content in stand-alone virtual 
sessions over the coming months. The full plan is detailed below.   

FRIDAY, NOVEMBER 13, 2020 

5:30-9:30 PM NCCP Make Ethical Decisions 

SATURDAY, NOVEMBER 14, 2020 

1:00-1:30 PM Rowing BC Annual General Meeting and Awards 

1:30-2:00 PM High Performance Athlete Pathway Alignment 

2:00-2:30 PM Athlete-Centered Competition Calendar 

2:30-3:15 PM Returning to Regattas 

ROWING BC MONTHLY CONFERENCE CONTENT SERIES 

Since so many important topics couldn’t fit into one virtual conference day, Rowing 
BC has designed a Monthly Conference Content Series that will continue 
delivering valuable content and resources to you, our membership, consistently 
throughout the year in a virtual setting. 

Once a month Rowing BC will host an evening special topic presentation followed 
by an open opportunity to bring up other ongoing questions/comments/concerns 
with Rowing BC’s President, Executive Director, and Head Provincial Coach. 

Access complete details about this initiative on Rowing BC’s website here.  

 

  

https://rowingbc.ca/2020-conference-and-annual-general-meeting/


 
 
 
 

 6 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 

November 14th Session Descriptions 
 
High Performance Athlete Pathway Alignment 
Rowing BC will provide an update on the high performance pathway for athletes in 
BC. This session will be co-led with representation from RCA and CSI-P to explain 
the alignment between Provincial and National pathways created with the needs 
of the athletes in mind. 
 
Athlete-Centered Competition Calendar 
The Rowing BC Competition Review Taskforce has made significant progress on 
an updated BC Regatta Calendar built on recommendations received towards 
making the overall system more athlete-centered.  This session will present and 
discuss the rationale for these regatta calendar changes. 
 
Returning to Regattas 
This session will walk through what to expect in 2021 as the rowing community 
navigates the logistics for hosting and attending regattas during the pandemic. 
Some discussion of non-traditional competitive engagement opportunities will also 
be included. 
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Rowing British Columbia Draft 2019 AGM Minutes 

 
Rowing BC 2019 Annual General Meeting 
Saturday November 16, 2019 | Royal Roads University, Victoria, BC  
 
Board Members in Attendance: Stacy Mitchell (President), Susan Wilkinson (Past 
President), John Gjervan (Treasurer), Kris Davis (Secretary), Linda Arnold, Pratibha 
Sharma, York Langerfeld, Tish Hill  
Regrets: Derek Page (Vice President), Andy Watson  
 

1. Call to Order 
Stacy called the meeting to order at 9:43 AM.  
 

2. Reading of the Meeting Notice  
 

3. Verification of Credentials  
 

4. Roll Call 
Kris Davis, Secretary, read the Roll Call  

x Voting members present – 25, Proxy votes - 8  
x Votes in total - 33 out of 42 voting organizations. Quorum present. 

 

5. Approval of the Agenda 
Motioned by Vancouver Rowing Club and seconded by Daegan Reimer, Gorge 
Narrows Rowing Club to “approve the agenda for the November 16, 2019 Rowing 
British Columbia Annual General Meeting”. Motion carried.  
 

6. Approval of Minutes of the 2018 AGM 
Motioned by Aalbert Van Schothorst, University of Victoria Rowing Club and 
seconded by Susanne Walker Curry, St. Michael’s University School that “the 
minutes of the November 18, 2018 Rowing British Columbia Annual General 
Meeting be approved”. Motion carried.  
 

7. President’s Report 
President, Stacy Mitchell, reviewed her report. (See 2019 AGM Package.)  

https://rowingbc.ca/wp-content/uploads/2020/10/2019-Rowing-BC-AGM-Package-FINAL.pdf
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8. Treasurer’s Report 
Treasurer, John Gjervan, presented his report. (See 2019 AGM Package.) 
  
9. Auditor’s Report and Financial Statements 
Motioned by Laurel Glanfield, Fort Langley Community Rowing Club, seconded by 
Debra Neufeld, Lillooet Rowing Club that “the audited Financial Statements for 
the year ended March 31, 2019 be approved as presented”. Motion carried.  
 

10. Appointment of Auditors for 2019-2020 
Motioned by Daegan Reimer, Gorge Narrows Rowing Club, and seconded by Debra 
Neufeld, Lillooet Rowing Club that “the firm of Hay & Watson be appointed as the 
Rowing BC auditors of record for the Fiscal Year ending March 31, 2020.” 
Motion carried.  
 

11. Election of Officers 
Motion by Susanne Walker Curry, St. Micheals University School, seconded by  
Aalbert Van Schothorst, University of Victoria Rowing Club to “confirm the 
acclamation of John Gjervan as Treasurer, and Ingrid Braul, York Langerfeld, 
Meghan Montgomery and Steve van Knotsenburg as Directors at Large, all for 
two year terms.” Motion carried.  
 

12. Approval of By-Law Amendments  
Motioned by Meghan Montgomery, Shawnigan Lake Rowing Club and seconded by 
Sheree Moffatt, Maple Bay Rowing Club that “the membership approve the 
amendments of the Bylaws of Rowing BC.”  

x After discussion a vote was held  
x Motion carried - 32 for, 1 against (Rick McDougall of Inlet Rowing Club)  

 

13. New Business (None)  
 

14. Adjournment  
Motioned by Debra Neufeld of Lillooet Rowing Club that “the 2019 Annual General 
Meeting of Rowing BC be adjourned.” Meeting adjourned at 10:15 AM. 

https://rowingbc.ca/wp-content/uploads/2020/10/2019-Rowing-BC-AGM-Package-FINAL.pdf
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President’s Report 
 
What an interesting year 2020 has been!  The global pandemic has created 
unprecedented times that have changed our way of life.  As the rowing community 
in BC prepares to come together for Rowing BC’s first virtual AGM and Conference, 
I have had a chance to pause and reflect on what has been an unusual year.   
 
Through the December 2019 and January 2020 planning phase Rowing BC 
developed program and delivery plans for the following year that came to a 
screeching halt in March 2020 due to COVID-19.  Athlete development camps, 
coach education, board strategic plan work and regattas, just to name a few!  
Rowing BC couldn’t even cheer on our home-grown rowers at the 2020 Olympic 
and Paralympic Games in Tokyo.    
 
Even though participation in sport activities came to a full stop, Rowing BC did not.  
Rowing BC rose to the challenge set upon us unexpectedly, in a calm, adaptable 
and resilient manner.  
 
On March 30, 2020, Rowing BC kicked off its series of Community Zoom Updates, 
which aimed to support Rowing BC Member Organizations and Member 
Participants navigate through the ever-changing pandemic regulations and 
expectations.   
 
Coordination between Rowing BC, Rowing Canada Aviron (RCA) and the other 
Provincial Rowing Associations (PRAs) supported the effort to have the most up-
to-date and accurate rowing specific information available to this community in BC.  
Rowing BC leaned on its strong relationship with viaSport to work diligently to 
create rowing specific re-opening guidelines.  viaSport’s guidance, backed by Dr 
Bonnie Henry, the Provincial Health Officer, ensured that Rowing BC responsibly 
lead the country in gaining access again to sanctioned rowing activities. 
 
While the pandemic took up much of Rowing BC’s resources, other important work 
continued.  The Competition Review Taskforce completed its mandate by 
publishing a report that pushed the competition towards a better athlete-centered 
system. This will positively impact all competition streams.  A presentation will be 
made during the 2020 Rowing BC AGM and Conference and I would encourage 
any member of the Rowing BC community to join it.  On behalf of Rowing BC I 
would like to thank you the members of the taskforce for their tireless work.   

This year Rowing BC created the Coastal Rowing Taskforce and converted the 
Interior Development Taskforce in a committee.  Rowing BC has identified both 
coastal rowing and the Interior of BC as areas of priority to try to grow the sport in 
the coming years. 
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Rowing BC continues to focus on Safe Sport and the Responsible Coaching 
Movement.  RCA has led the nation-wide development of a national Safe Sport 
framework for rowing that Rowing BC has supported to ensure it holds up to 
provincial legislation.  viaSport is following a similar path for all sports in BC that 
Rowing BC is working hard on to ensure the rowing framework aligns.  Minimum 
coach education requirements, criminal record checks, policy development and a 
clear reporting system are all part of Safe Sport.     

COVID Community Zoom Updates were used to bring the rowing community in BC 
together.  These sessions provided an opportunity to learn more about current 
pandemic guidelines and restrictions, to share challenges caused by the pandemic 
in club settings, and to work together to share lessons learned and to develop best 
practices.  From these broader community updates Rowing BC worked with the 
BC-based Umpire Clinicians to pilot the Introduction to Umpiring clinic via Zoom.  
Over 20 community members attended and are now on their way to becoming new 
umpires in BC.  
 
Rowing BC has partnered with RCA to deliver the NextGen portion of the Athlete 
Development Pathway for rowing in BC.  The vision for the BC NextGen 
Performance Centre will be presented at the 2020 Rowing BC AGM and 
Conference. 
 
On behalf of Rowing BC I would like to thank retiring Board members Linda Arnold, 
Tish Hill and Andy Watson.  Linda’s passion for rowing and the Interior of BC led 
Rowing BC to create the Interior Development Committee.  Tish’s passion and 
enthusiasm for the sport of rowing is contagious, keeping her peers on the board 
inspired.  Tish has a particular interest in ensuring Rowing BC diversifies its 
revenue streams, and she was always the reasonable voice when it was needed.  
Andy, Rowing BC’s communications guru significantly helped to navigate the 
difficult COVID-19 times we are in with clear communications.  His willingness to 
support staff has been invaluable.  Linda, Tish and Andy all brought unique skill 
sets to Rowing BC’s board which leave lasting legacies.  Thank you all!  

The resilient, adaptable and dedicate staff of Rowing BC made all this happen. On 
behalf of the board I would like to thank David Calder, Sonja Lonne, Martin George, 
Rob Richards and Jennifer Parfit for the time they spent on Zoom calls planning 
and responding to the questions and concerns from Rowing BC’s Member 
Organizations and Member Participants as we collectively continue to develop 
rowing across British Columbia.  
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Although we have returned to the water, for now, there is still much to do in order 
for the rowing community in BC to make a full recovery from the pandemic.  It is 
possible, and possibly even likely, that BC will experience an increase in COVID-
19 cases, causing increased restrictions across all sectors.  The health of Rowing 
BC Member Organizations is critical now, possibly more than ever. Rowing BC is 
currently hosting individual member organization check-in calls to better 
understand how each organization is doing. These check-ins will help Rowing BC 
determine how to prioritize its resources. 
 
From the participants on the water to the volunteers on the board, and everything 
in-between, for our sport to grow we can no longer operate business-as-usual.  
Rowing organizations need to be innovated.  We must challenge ourselves to be 
better.  The temporary loss of rowing gave us all pause to realize how important 
this sport is to us.  We must protect it, cherish it and help it grow in a safe and 
respectful environment for all.   
 
As Dr. Bonnie Henry has said: We must be kind, be calm and all stay safe.  
 
Sincerely, 
 

 
 
Stacy Mitchell 
President, Rowing BC 
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Treasurer’s Report 

 
The audited financial statements for the year ended March 31, 2020 are included on 
the following pages. Rowing BC again focused on supporting a healthy athlete-centred 
rowing system, expanding the sport of rowing in British Columbia and exploring ways 
to enhance financial resources available to the society.  Rowing BC invested in 
delivering programs and services that benefited member organizations, athletes, 
coaches and umpires across the province this year that will leave a future legacy. 
Rowing BC remains in good standing with all funding bodies. 
 
Rowing BC’s Finance Committee committed to present information to the 
membership about the fee changes adopted by Rowing BC starting in FY 2019-20.  
Rowing BC made two changes:  

1. Rowing BC moved from a two-tier membership structure ($10 for a 
Recreational Membership and $20 for a Competitive Membership) to a single 
membership type ($15); and 

2. Rowing BC moved from a $4/day regatta participant fee to a $3.50 seat fee 
model that was supported by RCA’s Regatta Central system. 

 
 Fiscal Year 2018-19 Fiscal Year 2019-20 

Budget Actual Budget Actual 
Member  
Participant Fees 

$45,000.00 $50,280.00 $47,100.00 $50,470.00 

$4.00 Regatta Fee $46,000.00 $43,962.00 N/A N/A 
$3.50 Seat Fee N/A N/A $49,500.00 $57,613.50 

   
In FY2018-19 Rowing BC had 3540 registered Member Participants, 1,980 of those 
were registered as Recreational ($10) and 1,560 were Competitive ($20).  In FY2019-
20 Rowing BC had 3,478 registered Member Participants ($15).   
 
During the FY2018-19, 10,990 Regatta Participant Fees ($4.00/day) were collected.  
During the FY2019-20, 16,461 Regatta Seat Fees ($3.50/seat) were collected.  RCA 
reports that for the same year the national average number of regattas attended per 
participant was 3.6 and the average number of races entered per regatta was 1.7. 
 
The work Rowing BC put into diversifying funding sources in FY2019-20 was 
anticipated to come to fruition in FY2020-21.  Due to the global pandemic Rowing BC 
anticipates a delay of 12 – 24 months to realize the potential gains.  This work will 
ensure that Rowing BC has a third revenue generating pillar outside of member fees 
or government funding. 
 
Respectfully submitted,  

 
John Gjervan 
Treasurer, Rowing BC  
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Nominating Committee Report 
 
In accordance with By-Law 7.5 of the Rowing BC Constitution, the Board of Rowing 
BC appointed a Nominating Committee to prepare a slate of candidates for the 
positions of officers of the Society. 
 
The Rowing BC Nominating Committee; Will Dean, Meghan Montgomery and 
Susan Wilkinson (Chair) provides the following report with regard to the nominating 
process and slate of candidates to the Board of Directors.   
 
The Board of Directors currently consists of elected positions including President, 
Treasurer and eight Directors at Large. In addition, the immediate Past President 
is a member of the Board. Terms are either one or two years with an objective to 
have the President and Treasurer elected in different years along with one half of 
the Directors at Large. Accordingly, the President and four Directors at Large will 
have expiring terms this year and the positions will be available for election.  
 
The Nominating Committee proactively looked to attract candidates possessing 
skills and experience in the areas of fundraising and partnerships, experience in 
human resources and contracts, procedural knowledge of board operations, and 
experience working with non-profit boards.   
 
A call for expressions of interest was sent to the Members of Rowing BC and 
applications for the President and Director at Large positions were advertised on 
the Rowing BC website, newsletter, via social media and word of mouth. 
Advertising commenced August 4, 2020 with responses required by September 
11, 2020. The Nominating Committee released a slate of endorsed candidates on 
September 30, 2020. Final expressions of interest were due October 14, 2020. No 
additional candidates added their name during this period.  
 
As a result of the search process the Nominating Committee has endorsed a slate 
of five candidates to be elected by acclamation: 
 
President, 2-year Term:    Stacy Mitchell 
Director at Large, 2-Year Term:  Kris Davis 
Director at Large, 2-Year Term:  David Dunnison 
Director at Large, 2-Year Term:  Leslie Manders 
Director at Large, 2-Year Term:  Richard (Ric) Tull 
 
Biographies for the nominated candidates are included on the following pages. 
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President, 2-year term - Stacy Mitchell   
 
Stacy is a seasoned member of the Rowing BC Board having served a two-year 
term as a Director at Large and now completing a two-year term as President. She 
has expressed her interest in continuing her role as President of Rowing BC for a 
second term. She is currently the Head Coach, and tireless volunteer of the Salt 
Spring Island Rowing Club and was key in the development of the club. Stacy 
holds the Advanced Coaching Diploma through Canadian Sport Institute Pacific 
and has been a lead coach for the CanAmMex Regatta and Canada Summer 
Games. Her rowing career started in Ontario at the Don Rowing Club in 
Mississauga which then led her to Queen’s University and the national lightweight 
rowing team in the early 1990s. After graduating from Queen’s, Stacy made the 
move to the Yukon Territory where she owned and operated a restaurant, a sled 
dog racing team, and a Tourism Destination management business over a ten-
year period of time. Armed with a B.Sc. Hon, B.Ed. and M.Ed., Stacy is currently 
a Math and Science teacher at the Gulf Islands Secondary School. Rowing BC has 
greatly benefited from Stacy’s leadership, love of rowing and her natural tendency 
to be a team player. Over the next two years, as President of Rowing BC she looks 
forward to serving rowers in our province by leading us to achieve our vision: British 
Columbia is the leading rowing community in Canada. 
 
Director at Large, 2-year term – Kris Davis 

Kris has served on the Board of Rowing BC as a Director at Large since 2018 and 
has expressed his interest in continuing to serve on the board of Rowing BC for a 
second term.  Kris is a Chartered Accountant and his strong background in finance 
has proven to be a significant asset during his time on the board thus far.  He 
served as Secretary 2019-2020 and currently is Vice President of the Board and 
is a member of the Financial Committee. Kris works as a Senior Exploration 
Accountant at Teck Resources. 

Kris started rowing as a teenager at the Nanaimo Rowing Club, after which he 
moved to Edmonton where he competed as a Junior and Senior Athlete. He has 
served as Treasurer for the Alberta Rowing Association, as a Club Manager, and 
in numerous coaching roles. He’s been a licensed RCA Umpire since 2003, and is 
a Chief Umpire at several BC Regattas every year. Kris is currently the Junior 
Coach at the Delta Deas Rowing Club.   

Kris is very interested in strategies that support better alignment of our competition 
framework with the long-term athlete development pathway, as well as making 
rowing a more inclusive sport.  He would be honoured to continue to support 
Rowing BC with another term on the Rowing BC Board of Directors. 
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Director at Large, 2-year term – David Dunnison 
 
David graduated from UBC with a BSc. in Chemistry and a BSc. in Forestry, and 
has an MBA from Harvard.  He has extensive experience in not-for-profit and for-
profit Board and Executive Management, including highly successful fundraising, 
organization building, and strategic partnering and structuring. He has a particular 
interest in the area of clean technology and currently is a consultant for companies 
in the Cleantech sector.  Among other volunteer commitments, David served for 
ten years as Director and Treasurer on the Board of the Vancouver Heritage 
Foundation - an organization that promotes the appreciation and conservation of 
Vancouver’s historic places. 
  
David began rowing while a student at UBC, and following graduation continued 
rowing on the Canadian National Team for several years prior to developing his 
career and attending business school. As well as rowing, David has a passion for 
the sport of cycling and has competed and medaled at numerous cycling events 
including the Pan American Masters Games. 
 
David is honoured to be considered for a position on the Rowing BC Board of 
Directors and would like to contribute to rowing in BC using his board, business 
and athletic experience.  
 
Director at Large, 2-year term – Leslie Manders 
 
Leslie has a Bachelor of Business Administration from UBC Okanagan, and is a 
business consultant for the Interior Health Authority.  She has responsibility in the 
portfolios of Laboratory, Medical Imaging, Biomedical Engineering and Patient 
Transport.  Her work includes benchmarking and business case development, 
financial modelling, forecasting and budget alignment.   
 
Leslie has extensive volunteer experience on the boards of various community and 
sport organizations including Interior Health’s Kelowna Corporate Green Team, 
Westside Thunder Masters Swim Club, Telemark Nordic Club.  She is currently 
the Treasurer on the Board of the Kelowna Rowing Club where she provides 
expertise in grant applications, BC Community Gaming Grants, financial reporting 
and budgeting. 
 
Leslie has been actively involved in organized sport for most of her adult life.  She 
first dipped an oar in the water in 2014 and since has become a competitive 
masters rower with her club.  She is in the process of completing the requirements 
to become a licensed Rowing Canada Aviron (RCA) umpire.  
 
She is passionate about rowing and through a position on the Rowing BC Board 
of Directors, is eager to contribute her experience and knowledge to the BC rowing 
community, as well as provide a voice for Interior rowers. 
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Director at Large, 2-year term – Richard Tull 
 
Richard (Ric) has a BSc in Chemical Engineering from UBC and has extensive 
experience in business leadership, team development, and contract negotiations 
having held leadership positions with large companies in the pulp and paper 
industry.  He currently operates his own consulting company.   
 
He has been on the Board of Directors of a number of sport organizations including 
rowing, minor hockey, and swimming.  He served as a director on the board of the 
Maple Bay Rowing Club for two terms and is a volunteer coach (Master and Youth) 
with the Maple Bay Rowing Club. 
 
Ric has a 44-year history of involvement in rowing that began when he was a 
student at UBC.  While at UBC he competed as a varsity athlete and served as 
captain of the UBC Men’s Crew.   Upon graduation from UBC he continued to row 
on the Canadian Lightweight men’s team for several years before moving forward 
with his professional career.  Throughout his career he has continued to row and 
has competed nationally and internationally (World Masters Games, FISA World 
Masters Championships).  
 
Rowing is a passion for Ric and he would love to give back to this sport that has 
given him so much through his contributions as a Director at Large on the Board 
of Directors of Rowing BC. 
 
Respectfully submitted, 

 
Susan Wilkinson 
Chair, Rowing BC Nominating Committee 
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Umpire Committee Report 
 

As 2020 began, the Umpire Committee was, as usual, attempting to provide officials 
to ensure safety and fairness at 33 events spanning 53 days and involving 564 
“recommended Umpire days”.  In keeping with the 2018 RCA Rules of Racing’s 
emphasis on the Chief Umpire’s role in the regatta planning process (including 
Sanction Application), assigning Chief Umpires had begun in November 2019. 
 
At the Rowing BC Annual Umpire Seminar held in January 2020, up to 4 positions on 
the Rowing BC Umpire Committee (instead of the usual 3) were up for election (due 
to the mid-term departure of Peter Sage).  Laurel Glanfield (2-year term), Tim 
Henderson (2-year term), Sheree Moffatt (1-year term), and Gordon Sund (2-year 
term) were elected. Ge-An Rijniersce and Glenn Robb commenced the second half 
of their 2-year terms to ensure continuity on the committee overall.  Gordon was 
subsequently elected Chair. 38 Umpires, representing almost 60% of the Licensed 
Umpires in BC, were able to attend. Planning has started for a “virtual” version of the 
Rowing BC Annual Umpire Seminar for January 2021. 
 
By the second week of March when the first cancellations due to COVID-19 
restrictions were announced, only 36 “Umpire days” had been utilized (in 4 Indoor 
Rowing events and the 2-day Elk Lake Spring regatta) out of 500 filled.  We continued 
to try to fill juries to ensure that we would be ready for any possible “best case” 
scenario.  However, as the magnitude of the pandemic sank in, the rolling window of 
cancellation announcements continued until September whereupon no scheduled 
events remained. 
 
One of the roles of the Rowing BC Umpire Committee is to coordinate National and 
some Out-of-Province regatta opportunities.  Expressions of interest are sought and 
selections made from the applications received.  Nominations for the Canadian 
regattas were completed by mid-February, while applications for the US Rowing 
Northwest Regionals were abandoned as March-April COVID-19 restrictions took 
effect. 
 
A significant achievement of the committee was working with RCA to appoint 2 more 
Associate Clinicians in BC.  When their educational journey is complete, we will have 
4 Clinicians with all the benefits that should entail.  
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There are currently 38 Assistant, 8 Associate, and 50 Licensed (Level 2 or greater) 
Umpires in British Columbia.  Of the latter group, 4 are Associate Chief and 15 Chief 
(Level 3) Umpires.  Also, 4 are Clinician (Level 4) and 2 FISA (Level 5).  While many 
of the Assistant Umpires may have simply filled some spare time with a learning 
experience, this dramatically high number also represents a tremendous opportunity 
for us to address capacity issues and succession planning. 
 
24 of the new Assistants arose from an April Row Ontario webinar and 2 Rowing BC 
webinars.  Another Rowing BC virtual session is in the planning stages, to be 
completed before the end of the calendar year.  This introduction to officiating may 
prove to be the wave of the future as RCA is exploring a self-directed static version 
for 2021. 
 
Committee members and our experienced umpires are willing to help educate 
athletes on the Rules of Racing and what to expect at a regatta.  The committee is 
also always keen to hear from anyone interested in becoming an umpire.  If interested, 
please contact the Umpire Committee. 
 
Respectfully submitted on behalf of the Rowing BC Umpire Committee 

 
Gordon Sund (Chair) 
Rowing BC Umpire Committee 

  

mailto:ucommittee@rowingbc.ca
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Regatta Committee Report 
 
The Rowing BC Regatta Committee throughout 2019-2020 has included Aalbert 
Van Schothorst (Chair), Rick McDougall, Simon Litherland, Ge-An Rijniersce, 
Lauren Wilkinson, Stacy Mitchell (Rowing BC President), Martin George (Staff 
Support). Under regular circumstances, the Regatta Committee functions to: 

1. To recommend sanction approvals for regattas in BC; and  
2. To establish standardized elements of regatta planning and enhance 

execution of sanctioned regattas based on the needs of participants. 
 
Starting in 2018, Rowing BC implemented a new Regatta Sanction Application 
timeline. This timeline set clear deadlines for sanction applications to reach the 
Rowing BC office for review by the Regatta Committee and Board, and also 
provided clarity on when Local Organizing Committees (LOCs) could expect to 
hear back about the status of their application. This, in combination with the 
increased communication during the planning stages between LOCs and the Chief 
Umpire (CU) for each event, has led to sanction applications arriving for review by 
the Regatta Committee much more thoroughly completed and ready for approval 
with more than sufficient lead time to the actual event. This has been a huge 
success of the Regatta Committee, with positive impacts (and reduced stress!) for 
all those involved.  
 
Over this past year, the Regatta Committee continued this work to ensure timely 
sanctioning of regattas, but then was faced with the cancellation of all but four 2020 
events due to the pandemic. This required creating a timeline for cancellations that 
balanced the uncertainties of the pandemic, alongside the need for Umpires and 
LOCs to potentially be prepared if anything was to run. Rowing BC and members 
of the Regatta Committee hosted regatta-related Zoom calls on a weekly basis at 
the start of the pandemic restrictions to help community members work together 
to navigate these timelines and what possibilities would or would not remain.  
 
As Rowing BC and Rowing Canada Aviron move towards a possible safe return to 
some regattas, the Regatta Committee will continue their involvement in the 
sanctioning process, and will be a valuable resource to help individual LOCs 
navigate how to abide by the pandemic safety restrictions to still run a fun, 
meaningful, and financially viable event at their location.  
 
If you are interested in serving on the Regatta Committee, please contact 
memberservices@rowingbc.ca. 
 
Submitted by Staff on behalf of the  
2020 Rowing BC Regatta Committee 
 
  

mailto:memberservices@rowingbc.ca
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Awards and Recognition Committee Report 
 
The Rowing BC Awards and Recognition Committee currently consists of Stacy 
Mitchell (Rowing BC President), Jennifer Parfit (Staff Support), and Sonja Lonne 
(Staff Support). Work by this committee has been focused on three major priorities: 
internal awards opportunities, external awards opportunities, and non-awards 
based recognition.  
 
Since 2018, Rowing BC has been giving out a series of Annual Awards on the day 
of each Rowing BC Annual General Meeting and Conference. These awards 
include Outstanding Volunteer of the Year, High Performance Coach of the Year, 
Athlete of the Year, Learn to Row Coach of the Year, and Umpire of the Year. 
While the recognition of award winners will take place virtually this year, Rowing 
BC is equally as excited about the opportunity to recognize and celebrate the 
recipients of these awards, and thank them for all they do in and for the BC rowing 
community.  

Rowing BC currently maintains a list of potential external awards opportunities that 
may apply for members of the rowing community. This is available through the 
Rowing BC website here. Additional work will be completed by this committee to 
calendarize these awards opportunities, and work more closely with individual 
member organizations to ensure more individuals from the rowing community are 
nominated for these opportunities where appropriate.  

On the recognition side, Rowing BC is planning a series of initiatives to help with 
the general promotion and celebration both of rowing organizations within the 
existing rowing community, and within the community of “not yet rowers” nearby to 
each member organization. One of the first initiatives in this project is a series of 
human interest stories, one from each Rowing BC member organization, that 
Sonja Lonne (Staff Support) and key contacts from each member organization are 
already starting to work on behind the scenes. Rowing BC wishes to thank out-
going Board member, Andy Watson, for his assistance planning recognition and 
communication initiatives, and his willingness to stay involved even when he is no 
longer officially on the Rowing BC Board.  

The Rowing BC Awards and Recognition Committee would benefit from additional 
community member involvement. If you would be interested in joining this 
committee, please contact memberservices@rowingbc.ca. 

Submitted by Staff on behalf of the  
2020 Rowing BC Awards and Recognition Committee 
  

https://rowingbc.ca/awards-and-recognition/
mailto:memberservices@rowingbc.ca
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Coastal Rowing Taskforce Report 
 
The Rowing BC Coastal Rowing Taskforce throughout 2019-2020 has included 
Steve Van Knotsenberg (Chair), York Langerfeld, Dominic Preney, Janice Mason, 
Annette O’Shea, Katie Steenman, Craig Rutherfod, and Martin George (Staff 
Support).  
 
Initial work focused on identifying the resources available to support coastal rowing 
initiatives. This included determining which waterways would be suitable locations 
for events, and finding out where and how much coastal equipment already existed 
in BC. Throughout this process there was consistent focus to ensure that 
resources and opportunities were considered for all three major regions of the 
province – Vancouver Island, the Lower Mainland, and the Interior.  
 
With an understanding of the coastal location and equipment resources available, 
this taskforce was then able to begin looking at event possibilities. The Rowing BC 
Competition Review Taskforce has included some event suggestions from the 
Coastal Taskforce into the Updated BC Regatta Calendar addressed in the final 
report of this package. Specific attention has been directed towards the creation 
of a Beach Sprints regatta in BC. There has been collaboration with Rowing 
Canada Aviron and AMP Rowing to create a coastal beach sprints regatta in BC 
that will be part of a four-event national sprint series across Canada. A Local 
Organizing Committee is in the process of being formed that will continue this 
event-specific work.  
 
The third area of focus has been on ways to build general awareness of coastal 
rowing, both in the existing rowing community and beyond. This has included the 
initial development of a variety of possible event concepts that can be utilized to 
build awareness and provide first contact experiences for participants new to 
coastal rowing. As ideas are further developed, they will be added to the BC 
Regatta Calendar where appropriate. 
 
Development of umpires will be addressed in combination with the beach sprints 
regatta planned for 2021, by starting to provide BC umpires with the necessary 
opportunities and resources to become much more comfortable with coastal 
events.  
 
The work over this past year sets the foundation for many of the ideas and 
initiatives to be implemented in 2021.  
 
Submitted by Staff on behalf of the 
2020 Coastal Rowing Taskforce 
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Interior Rowing Development Committee Report 
 
The Rowing BC Interior Rowing Development Committee was formed to continue 
the work of what was previously the Interior Rowing Development Taskforce. The 
committee is intended to include representation from each of the Rowing BC 
Member Organizations in the Interior region. This currently includes David Miege 
(Shuswap), Debra Neufeld (Lillooet), Janine Chan (Kamloops), Kim Shea (Nelson), 
Leslie Manders (Kelowna), Lisa George (Vernon), Roberta Rodgers (Rockies), 
Robin Hotchkiss (Lake Windermere) and Martin George (Staff Support). This 
group has had several healthy zoom meetings on a roughly quarterly basis.  
 
The three areas of focus have been: 

1. Coach Education and Development 
2. Retention of Participants 
3. Facilities and Equipment 

 
As a group, meetings have been used to determine the specific needs of each 
represented rowing organization related to the three areas of focus, as well as to 
determine what would be needed to overcome the existing barriers. While there 
are many similarities between rowing organization in the Interior region, there are 
also many differences and a specific, nuanced approach is necessary to helping 
each one.  
 
The formation of this committee, while very functional, is also important in its ability 
to provide an opportunity for general connection between rowing organizations that 
are geographically still spread quite far apart. This has helped key contacts get to 
know each other, and feel more confident asking for support etc. outside of 
scheduled committee meetings.  
 
In the coming year, Rowing BC has invited James Brotherhood, current Sport 
Development Specialist from viaSport BC for the Columbia Basin, to join some of 
the Interior Rowing Development Committee conversations to ensure that rowing 
organizations in the region are accessing as many additional resources and 
opportunities as possible.  
 
Submitted by Staff on behalf of the 
2020 Interior Rowing Development Committee 
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Competition Review Taskforce Report 
 
During the 2018 Rowing BC Conference, open sessions were held to discuss in 
depth the competition system in BC.  Rowing BC’s Board of Directors initiated the 
Rowing BC Competition Review Taskforce (CRT) following the conference and 
approved its Terms of Reference (TOR) in January of 2019 (available here). The 
TOR were updated in August 2020 (available here).  
   
Steps related to the Rowing BC Competition Review have been in progress since 
the 2015 formation of the Rowing BC Regatta Review Working Group. In January 
of 2019, Rowing BC published a brief report that highlighted the CRT’s progress 
made through the end of 2018, and to frame the establishment of the CRT 
(available here). In 2019, the CRT solicited additional member input to create a list 
of recommendations for Rowing BC to implement to make meaningful progress 
towards a better athlete-centered regatta system. These recommendations were 
published in March 2019 (available here). A progress update was provided to 
Rowing BC’s members in November 2019 (available here). 
 
The term of the current CRT ends in November 2020. This report has been created 
to report on the success of the CRT during its tenure, and to outline Rowing BC’s 
next steps. Due to its length and depth, the full 2020 CRT Report is available 
HERE as a pdf, instead of fully imbedded in this AGM Package. 
 
Rowing BC thanks CRT Member Representatives for their significant 
contributions:  

x Junior Stream - Drew Edwards, Delta Deas Rowing Club/Brentwood Rowing 
x High School Stream – Laryssa Biesenthal, Brentwood Rowing 
x Senior Stream - Brenda Taylor, Victoria City Rowing Club 
x University Stream - Mike Pearce, University of British Columbia 
x Masters Stream - Connor Elsdon, Gorge Narrows Rowing Club 
x Masters Stream - Jessica Lowe, False Creek Rowing Club/Vancouver 

Rowing Club 
 
Rowing BC thanks CRT Board Representatives for their significant contributions:  

x Kris Davis  
x York Langerfeld (CRT Chair) 
x Susan Wilkinson 

 
Rowing BC Staff Support included: David Calder (Executive Director), Martin George 
(Manager, Coach Education and Para Provincial Coach), Sonja Lonne (Manager of 
Membership Services), and Rob Richards (Rowing BC Provincial Head Coach).  
 
 
 

 

https://rowingbc.ca/wp-content/uploads/2019/02/Competition-Review-Taskforce-TOR-FINAL.pdf
https://rowingbc.ca/wp-content/uploads/2020/09/Competition-Review-Taskforce-TOR-2020-Update.pdf
https://rowingbc.ca/wp-content/uploads/2019/02/Rowing-BC-Competition-Review-Report-FINAL.pdf
https://rowingbc.ca/wp-content/uploads/2020/09/March-2019-CRT-Draft-Short-Term-Recommendations-.pdf
https://rowingbc.ca/wp-content/uploads/2020/09/CRT-Update_Nov-2019_draft-Short-Term-Recommendations_final.pdf
https://rowingbc.ca/wp-content/uploads/2020/11/2020-CRT-Report-to-Membership-3.pdf
https://rowingbc.ca/wp-content/uploads/2020/11/2020-CRT-Report-to-Membership-3.pdf
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Thank you for participating in the 2020 Rowing BC Annual 
General Meeting and Conference.  

 


